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Dear Sirs

IFRIC Draft Interpretation D20, Customer Loyalty Programmes
On behalf of The Institute of State Authorized Public Accountants in Denmark (FSR), we are pleased to comment on EFRAG’s views regarding the IFRIC Draft Interpretation D20, Customer Loyalty Programmes.

Overall, we support the detailed comments in the appendix made by EFRAG. 
In general, we appreciate the IFRIC’s efforts in respect of providing guidance on how to accounting for Customer Loyalty Programmes to get a uniform accounting practice in this area.
We find, however, that the paper would have been stronger if the conclusions in the interpretation were supported by field tests.
After having considered the substance of the IFRIC D20, we do not agree in the proposed accounting treatment for customer loyalty programmes as separate components. We support the view that customer loyalty programmes should be accounted for using the cost/provision approach. 
We have the following comments to the detailed comments in your draft letter:

· We agree that separating identifiable components of revenue is not the preferred way to account for customer loyalty programmes. Often the goods and services received are insignificant and they are only received as an additional award because the initial product is bought. Thus, the credits awarded are not separately parts of the sales transaction and in our opinion not separately identifiable components of revenue. 
· We also agree that it could be a problem to determine the fair value of the individual components. The fair value of the credit awarded often has a value to the customer that is much higher than the cost of the product. Thus, measuring by reference to the value of the award credits to the customer will not always give a correct picture of the revenue generating process of the company especially in businesses where credit awards have high attention.
· Furthermore, due to the other arguments/examples mentioned in your comment letter we agree that it is not possible to get a uniform way of allocating fair values between the initial product and the credit awarded.
Therefore, we support the cost/provision approach.

· How to calculate the cost of the credit awarded lacks guidance. The nature of the goods and services raises some questions. The credit awarded could be dependant on how much the initial product is used or the goods and services received could be a related product that cannot be separated.   
Furthermore, we welcome thoughts about disclosure requirements regarding customer loyalty programs. 
---oo0oo---

If you would like further clarification of the points raised in this letter, we would be happy to discuss these in more details with you. 
Yours sincerely 

Eskild Nørregaard Jakobsen
Ole Steen Jørgensen
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